
DRAFT
KENT WILDLIFE TRUST
                            MINUTES OF THE 60th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING (AGM)
Held on Saturday 29th September 2018
Astor Pavilion, Kent Showground, Detling ME14 3JF
In the Chair –  Mike Bax, Chairman
Mike Bax introduced Evan Bowen-Jones, new Chief Executive of Kent Wildlife Trust, and Nigel Steele, Hon Treasurer.
Presentation of the Marsh Volunteer Awards - The awards for volunteers who had made an outstanding contribution were presented by Peter Anwyl-Harris, representing Brian Marsh and the Marsh Christian Trust – to Paul Alford, Peter Atherall, Richard Atkins, Kevin Choy, Jim Yeeles and Maxime Zanni 
1. Apologies – A number of apologies for absence had been received from Members and Trustees.
2. Minutes of the 59th Annual General Meeting Copies had previously been circulated.  There were no matters arising and the minutes were confirmed as a true record of the meeting. Proposed by Arthur Parry, seconded by Caroline Jessel, signed as a true record and accepted unanimously by a show of hands. 
3. Report on the Year Mike Bax presented his Chairman’s report on the Trust’s activities for the Year.  
He made reference to the social media campaign which has targeted him for over 18 months. He is very touched and encouraged by the expressions of support received from members. Chris Packham has recently produced a manifesto for wildlife which will be taken seriously in terms of its ambition for restoring nature. In the introduction Chris states that “we must put our egos back in the box and forget about corporate strategies or our competitors. We must agree on a shared agenda. We must stand shoulder to shoulder with all of those who care enough to take some action and be part of making a difference”. Mike says this sums it up. Mike devotes well over 100 hours of his free time to Kent Wildlife Trust every year and enjoys doing so, he doesn’t want or receive any financial remuneration. He promotes pragmatic conservation awareness wherever he goes on land agency business in SE England. The strength of The Wildlife Trusts is that they are able to work with all stakeholders and this is the only way forward if real progress is to be achieved. Kent Wildlife Trust doesn’t allow hunting on its land, whilst respecting the right of other land owners to conduct legal hunting on their own land.  So far as Mike is concerned we all have to work together to restore what we can in a rapidly changing environment, which is exactly what Kent Wildlife Trust has been doing. 
During the year Kent Wildlife Trust provided educational experience to over 3,000 school children at visitor centres and 2,780 forest school experiences across 167 sessions, extended the network of reserves including extensive preparation, negotiations and legal work to secure a 13 hectare extension to Ham Fen at Mercers Farm, 16 hectares at Poll Hill Bank in the Darenth Valley, both of which have now been completed. Kent Wildlife Trust had its most successful year on record with regards to appeal income, raising £132,160 mainly from the Lydden Temple Ewell appeal and are on course to far exceed this in 2018 whilst we raise funds for the extension and restoration of Kent Fen and Poll Hill Bank. We’ve played key roles in 3 Heritage Lottery funded landscape partnership schemes in the county and lead to the development phase of the Sevenoaks Greensands landscape project. We continue to up our game on monitoring and understanding the impact on conservation by design and implementation of a new monitoring strategy which has now completed across nine landscape areas and 28 reserves. We continue to strengthen our crucial work with landowners advising over 40 on better management for wildlife of their own land right across the county. 
We’ve also had some staff changes during the year, firstly John McAllister, for many years a visionary Head of Reserves in EK will be working in Africa, and our former CE, John Bennett, retired after 20 years’ service, and we celebrated his numerous achievements whilst at the helm. Now we welcome Evan as our new CE, who arrives with experience in charity governance and also a career conservationist with experience in most of the world’s continents. 
Evan then spoke about the Chris Packham manifesto and said there is increasing recognition that we really are at the tipping point when it comes to loss of wildlife, the facts are becoming increasingly scary. 75% loss of flying insects, 80% loss of for example Mayfly eggs in rivers, food chains which are beginning to crumble. Potentially that could have a significant impact on our own food chains. Evan said we have to major on our partnership working in all sectors. In Kent we have to up our capacity to work with the agricultural sector. Development is another major factor in Kent and we need to change the way we work with developers to get maximum gain for wildlife. The Wildlife Federation is ramping up on this in terms of the public end of it, so we are putting together a campaign for Wilder Britain which Kent Wildlife Trust will be a key part of. That banner will make it much easier to say what we mean in terms of our goal – 30% of Kent with wildlife thriving. We are refreshing the strategy as well. As we leave the EU potentially there is a weaker legal framework to appeal to Government if they are not doing right by wildlife. So we are also pushing for strong replacement legislation as we leave the EU. Our members can help to put pressure on Government to restore nature. 
4. Accounts for the year 2016 The Hon. Treasurer, Nigel Steele, gave a summary of the financial results. Finalised accounts have been submitted to The Charity Commission. The accounts reflected a surplus of £89,000, as a result of income increasing from just under £4M to £4.4M. Total expenditure is just over £4.4M (8% up on previous year). Also taken into account are unrealised gains on investments. We had a very generous donation towards the purchase of Mercers Farm which accounts for the difference.  

The expenditure is mainly the result of the timing of expenditure on projects. Project expenditure increased a lot, consistent with a big increase in Project income. 

The Hon Treasurer thanked members and supporters who are consistently making a big contribution and it makes a huge difference. 

Tremendously successful appeal for Poll Hill this year, thanks to those who contributed to that appeal. 

Kent Wildlife Trust has a team dedicated to bringing in new members and encouraged the members to help with membership recruiting.  Accounts were proposed by Ben Hay and seconded by David Howell? They were accepted unanimously by a show of hands.
5. Payments to Trustees There had been no payments to Trustees but members’ attention was drawn to payments made to Gullands and also BTF Partnership Ltd in the Annual Accounts. 
6. Election of Members of Council The Chairman reported that John Bennett (Local Groups) and Dr Bhupinder Singh resigned, and members retiring by rotation and offering themselves for re-election are Martin Garwood, Victoria Golding, Richard Kinzler, Charlotte Osborn-Forde and Chris West.  No other nominations prior to this meeting and no others proposed for election.  The above elections were proposed by Caroline Jessel, seconded by Graham Hill and approved by a majority show of hands. 
The Chairman thanked the Trustees for all the work they do and asked that if anyone else would like to become a Trustee, who has strong and relevant professional skills and could represent younger members of the community, they would be welcome to talk to him or Evan.
7. Mem & Arts  There was a revision to the Memorandum & Articles of Association and we are awaiting a response from The Charity Commission before these can be circulated.  Item deferred.
8. Appointment of Auditors  Kreston Reeves llp, Montague Place, Quayside, Chatham Maritime proposed for re-appointment as the Auditors. Proposed by Arthur Parry and seconded by Charles Tassell and approved by a majority show of hands. 
9. Any Other Business No other business was raised under the AGM. The floor was opened for further questions.
The Chairman thanked members and Trustees for their continued invaluable support for the work of the Trust.  The meeting concluded at 12:20pm.

Signed……………………………………………

Dated………………………………….

